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Dear Hudson County Community College Trustees, 
 
As I reflected on the past year, characterized by energy, passion, commitment, and teamwork, I came 
upon this quote by Denise Moreland that describes well what I see, day in and day out, at Hudson County 
Community College. 

“Imagine going to work every day to do only and exactly what you love!! All the work 
gets done because of the abundant diversity of your team. Different skills, interests and 
talents are woven together into a whole that is much greater than the sum of the parts!” 

The 2021-22 academic year again brought enormous challenges that were met with phenomenal 
achievements and best-practice outcomes at Hudson County Community College. Together, members of 
the HCCC Family have reached and surpassed significant milestones on our collective journey to serve 
students and our community. Along the way, Hudson County Community College has enjoyed increasing 
recognition for excellence at the local, state, and national levels. 
 
As President of Hudson County Community College, I have led and supported college-wide initiatives for 
continuous improvement with a specific focus on 2021-22 Hudson County Community College Board of 
Trustee Goals and Initiatives. My 2021-22 Presidential Goals therefore cascade from these Board Goals.  
In turn, the work and priorities of College leaders, divisions, offices, councils, task forces and teams have 
supported the achievement of Presidential Goals. We celebrate a collective vision and shared values 
across the College that have helped us achieve outcomes greater than the sum of their parts. 
 
In this Annual Report, I am pleased to share college-wide outcomes under my leadership for all 2021-22 
Presidential Goals. Very importantly, these outcomes are the result of the HCCC Family’s tireless, 
focused, and collaborative efforts to support our students, College, and community. All members of the 
HCCC Family own our collective work and achievements. 
 
Throughout my report, I have recognized faculty, staff, students and others who have contributed directly 
to this year’s significant achievements. Many more members of our exceptionally dedicated and talented 
HCCC community not specifically mentioned here also played an important role in every outcome. We 
thank and celebrate the contributions of every member of the HCCC Family. As we have increasingly 
come to say, it truly Takes a Village to live, breathe, and achieve our transformative Mission. 
 
Thank you, HCCC Trustees, for your leadership, advocacy, and support that make possible these 
achievements and outcomes, many of which represent national best practices.  Moreover, thank you for 
entrusting me with the honor and privilege of serving as President of this inspirational College that 
transforms lives. 
 
With sincere gratitude, 

 

Christopher M. Reber 
President 
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• Supported Center for Online Learning Executive Director Matthew LaBrake and faculty 

and staff across the college in their creation of a strategic plan for Hudson Online.  

Currently under development, the plan will include a new policy to empower faculty 

to make responsive changes in online instruction; expanded training focused on best 

practices in Online teaching and learning; implementation of Center for Online 

Learning multimedia in course design; increased focus on the holistic online student 

experience; enhanced student orientation to Canvas instruction; faculty engagement 

and personalization to improve student learning outcomes; continued development of 

more fully online programs and courses; and strategic marketing for online enrollment 

growth beyond the Greater New York Metropolitan area. 

 

• Supported staff in the Office of 

External Affairs and Division of 

Continuing Education and Workforce 

Development (CEWD) in a 

comprehensive planning process to 

establish goals aligned with the HCCC 

Strategic Plan, Student Success Action 

Plan, Academic Master Plan, and DEI 

Action Plan. CEWD FY 2023 planning 

was conducted in May and June and 

included the participation of all 

Division staff.  The planning kickoff event energized staff and resulted in many 

suggestions for continuing momentum and implementing new ideas. Staff 

brainstormed around four themes: Staff Wellness and Development, Marketing and 

Technology, New Programs, and Operational Processes and Communication.   

 

2. Provide leadership and support in the ongoing evolution of the post-pandemic, “new 

normal” environment, encouraging best practices in the College’s programs, services, 

and effectiveness. Ensure that new approaches to teaching, learning, and services 

reflect lessons learned during the pandemic. Lead short- and longer-term planning to 

achieve growth in on-ground, on-line, remote and blended enrollment, and increased 

student completion and success. 

Outcomes 

• See Outcomes above. 
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• Led and supported Dr. Lisa 

Dougherty and Dr. Heather 

DeVries in their leadership of 

the Return to Campus (RTC) 

Task Force, which continued 

to meet at least bi-weekly 

this year until March 2022. 

College-wide priorities 

continued to focus on the 

health and safety of all 

members of the College 

community, and students’ ability to make appropriate progress in achieving their 

academic goals. As pandemic conditions continued to change and a “new normal” has 

begun to emerge, nearly 50% of fall 2021 course sections were offered on-ground. 

Supported the implementation of the RTC’s COVID-19 vaccine mandate beginning 

December 21, 2021 and continuing through summer 2022.  Supported the 

implementation of a $100 vaccine incentive for students, plus an additional $100 for 

students providing proof of receipt of a booster vaccine. Supported an ongoing 

educational campaign regarding pandemic health issues, vaccines, and related issues 

and concerns. 

 

• Supported Vice President Anna Krupitskiy and her colleagues in their leadership to 

create a policy and procedure for employees to request, and supervisors/Cabinet to 

approve, flexible work arrangements. In areas requiring remote and online work, 

and/or when members of the workforce benefit from remote work while fully 

supporting students and College goals, flexible work arrangements have been 

approved and are underway. The outcomes of these flexible working arrangements 

are reviewed and assessed periodically. 

 

• Supported the expansion of accessibility office hours and services for students in 

remote and virtual modalities in addition to on-ground, in-person services. Supported 

expanded note-taking accommodations for students in remote courses in addition to 

on-ground courses. During 2021-22, services were offered in over 182 courses.  

Supported Executive Director Matthew LaBrake and his colleagues in the Center for 

Online Learning to add note-takers for online and remote classes to Canvas. 

 

• Supported ITS and other colleagues in improved information security through training 

and phishing testing in order to better secure College information and processes.  

During 2021-22, HCCC faculty and staff participated in more than 170 hours of 
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information security training.  Email hygiene has been enhanced through the use of 

the Mimecast platform, which blocked 21% of email for spam, threats, and malware 

during the past year. Added improved authentication systems to protect the college 

from malware and ransomware attacks. 

 

3. Support continuous improvement and stakeholder participation in the College’s 

participatory governance processes and encourage college-wide input into decision-

making and the attainment of our collective goals and aspirations.  Identify strategies to 

engage more faculty and staff in participatory governance and policy recommendations. 

Outcomes 

• See Outcomes above related to monthly 

meetings with leaders of Professional 

Associations and All College Council; 

monthly Town Hall Meetings and 

President’s Executive Council meetings; 

“Pizza with the President;” “Out of the 

Box” podcast programs, and others. 

 

• Working closely with HCCC Board Vice Chair Bakari Lee, Trustee Pamela Gardner, and 

our Board Executive Committee, supported the planning and offering of a third annual 

Board of Trustees Retreat in July 2021 facilitated by our strategic planning consultant, 

Dr. Jim Davy. The agenda again included a discussion ACCT-administered Board Self-

Assessment, Individual Trustee Self-Assessment, and Presidential Evaluation survey 

reports. This year’s Board Retreat will be held in fall 2022. 

 

• Attended All College Council (ACC) meetings throughout the 2021-22 academic year.  

Supported ACC Chair Dr. Peter Cronrath and other officers in the work of ACC and its 

committees. ACC participation and engagement remained very strong during the past 

year. Approved all 2021-22 ACC Governance Recommendations. 

 

• Supported John Scanlon and members of the All College Council Technology 

Committee in their initiatives to draft, administer, and analyze IT surveys of students 

to inform continuous improvement and goal attainment. 

 

4. Lead and support the continued development and improvement of a transparent, 

college-wide process that engages all members of the College community in budget 

planning and management.  Seek suggestions and input for achieving continuous 

improvement in the efficiency and effectiveness of employing College resources to 

achieve the College’s mission, with a specific focus on student success, and diversity, 
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equity and inclusion.  Encourage ideas for new investments that can support these 

overarching priorities, also leading to increased financial strength. Ensure that resource 

allocations are aligned with student success and DEI goals; and make this alignment 

clear in college-wide communication. 

Outcomes 

• Working closely with 

Trustees and Cabinet members, 

successfully advocated a 5.1% 

increase of nearly $1 million in 

County operating allocation 

next year, supported by data 

and discussion with the HCCC 

Board of School Estimate and 

County leaders.  The County 

also approved HCCC’s requested 

$5.3 million in fiscal year 2023 

capital project bond funding 

through the Chapter 12 

program. 

 

• Supported Vice President for 

Business and Finance/CFO 

Veronica Zeichner and her 

colleagues in the offering of 

virtual FY 2023 budget hearings for all employees to encourage effectiveness, 

efficiency, and accountability in the college-wide budgeting process. Supported 

continuous improvement in communication and collaboration throughout the 

budgeting process and beyond. 

 

• Led and supported Vice President for Business and Finance/CFO Veronica Zeichner and 

her colleagues in the development and refinement of services and processes that 

enhance efficiency and effectiveness in supporting College goals and priorities in our 

emerging “new normal” environment.  These included embracing HCCC’s culture of 

care by reaching out to students and constituents with phone calls and text messages 

rather than email; customer service training focused on improved interactions with 

students; new initiatives for sharing meaningful financial data to all stakeholders; 

removing barriers of minor student account balances to support student success; the 

procurement and implementation of a data readiness and student success advising 

platform; purchasing and procurement support for expanded state and federal grant 
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expenditures; review and enhancement of handicap parking spaces to support 

growing accessibility services college-wide, and other initiatives. 

 

• Supported Business and Finance team and colleagues across the college in leadership 

and management for sound and best-practice budget stewardship. The College again 

recorded a positive revenue variance during 2021-22, an increase in net position, and 

a clean audit with no management issues or comments for the sixth consecutive year. 

Ensured responsible stewardship of federal payments issued to HCCC through the 

Grant Management System; the effective administration of the college’s liability 

insurance program including incident reporting and claims processes, and others. 

 

• Supported EOF Director Jose Lowe and his colleagues in the continued growth of 

Educational Opportunity Fund (EOF) Title III grants. Grants disbursed to EOF Scholars 

in 2021-22 totaled $202,591. These have grown by 86%, to a total of $377,600 in 

approved grant funding to be awarded in 2022-23. 

 

• Supported Lori Margolin and her team in the continued growth of net revenue in the 

Division of Continuing Education and Workforce Development (CEWD).  Annual CEWD 

net revenue increased from -$198K in FY 2020, to $789K in FY 2021, and to more than 

$1.3 million in FY 2022.  FY 21 was the first year CEWD was in a positive financial 

position and that momentum has continued to grow in FY 22. Revenue in the first nine 

months of FY 22 was 18% greater than all of FY 21. Net revenue for the first nine 

months of FY 22 exceeded all of FY 21 by 60%.  The increase in gross revenue is partly 

attributed to the growth of the Au Pair program and the increase in workforce grant 

funding. The increase in net revenue is due to increased gross revenue and strategic 

management of expenses. We expect results to continue to be strong for FY 23 due to 

a recent investment in CEWD organizational infrastructure.   

 

• Supported Culinary 

Conference Center Operations 

during 2021-22, which began to 

resume more regular services as 

the pandemic has waned. The 

Culinary Conference Center 

reopened in September 2021 

after being closed since mid-

March 2020.  The new Hudson 

Market in the Gabert Library is 

now open for the same hours as 

the Library, providing fresh 
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food, snacks and beverages during daytime and evening hours throughout the week 

and on weekends.  The espresso and blended drinks were moved from the Liberty 

Café and are now located at Libby’s Home Kitchen in the Student Center. In previous 

years, the Cafes were closed in the summer and during semester breaks; however, 

Libby’s Home Kitchen has remained open during the entire 2021-22 calendar year to 

provide fresh and convenient food and refreshment options for students, faculty, and 

staff. 

 

• Supported the Department 

of Cultural Affairs in multiple 

successful collaborations with 

partnership organizations that 

contributed thousands of 

dollars of in-kind services 

during the past year and also in 

previous years. These 

organizations have helped HCCC 

with marketing, outreach, press 

releases, and the sharing of a multitude of resources. 

 

5. Lead and support the continuous improvement of grant proposals and growth of 

external funding to advance the College’s mission, vision, values and goals.  Work closely 

and collaboratively with the College’s new Vice President for Advancement and 

Communications to lead this area of institutional opportunity and priority. Lead the 

development of long-term, sustainable growth in external funding in order to reduce 

the proportion of the college’s budget that is reliant on student tuition and government 

funding. 

Outcomes 

• See Outcomes above. 

 

• Following an extended search, successfully recruited and retained Nicole Johnson as 

HCCC’s inaugural Vice President for Advancement and Communications. Nicole is 

leading and supporting the College’s and HCCC Foundation’s continuous improvement 

including an upward trajectory of external funding through major gifts, grants, and the 

development and growth of an HCCC endowment. Vice President Johnson is also 

developing the framework and infrastructure to launch and lead the College’s first 

comprehensive capital campaign, likely coinciding with the College’s year-long 50th 

anniversary celebration in 2025-26. 
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• Supported significantly improved in-house grant writing capacity for the College in 

both scope and quality during the past year. This was accomplished through targeted 

collaborations across the College for the crafting of grant applications that included 

several seven-figure grant proposals. Total grant awards for FY 2022 exceeded $9 

million. Among these was a grant for nearly $3 million from the United States 

Department of Education’s Title V Program to support Latino students and redesign 

and expand HCCC ESL programs and services; and $3.25 million in grant support from 

the Office of the NJ Secretary of Higher Education. Technology upgrades were further 

expanded to seven classrooms at the North Hudson Campus as a result of a nearly $1 

million federal Earmark community funding award sponsored by Congressman Albio 

Sires and supported by Senators Robert Menendez and Cory Booker. The College’s FY 

22 Carl D. Perkins grant allocation for support of career and technical education 

totaled a record $1.25 million, the largest allocation of New Jersey’s 18 community 

colleges. 

 

• Supported the implementation of HCCC’s 

successful Title V grant from the United States 

Department of Education. The three-year, $3 million 

grant project, titled The Golden Door/La Puerta 

Dorada, focuses on strategies to increase persistence, 

retention, and completion of English Language 

Learners, particularly Spanish-speaking students, by 

leveraging curricular redesign, wraparound supports, 

and faculty and staff professional development. 

 

• Supported Dr. Burl Yearwood, Dr. Azhar 

Mahmood, and their colleagues in their 

administration of a $300,000 National Science 

Foundation Advanced Technical Education grant for 

the Construction Management program. During the past year, a one-year certificate 

program was approved that is stackable to the HCCC Associate of Applied Science in 

Construction Management degree.  

 

HCCC is the only community college in New Jersey to have been accepted into the 

NSF-funded Business & Industry Leadership Team (BILT) academic training program. 

The BILT Academy provides leadership development for teams of employers and 

college personnel to foster sustainable partnerships yielding measurable benefits for 

students and local economies. Supported the Division of Continuing Education and 

Workforce Development (CEWD) in their formation of an Employment Advisory Board 

(EAB) using the BILT model, which met in February and April 2022. 
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• Supported Lori Margolin, Burl Yearwood, and colleagues across the college in HCCC’s 

distinctive partnership with International Union of Operating Engineers (IUOE) Local 

825. Through this partnership, an NJ PLACE 2.0 grant was awarded to the Operating 

Engineers. HCCC is the only community college in New Jersey to partner in a dual 

education program through NJ PLACE 2.0. An articulation agreement with the 

Operating Engineers Local 825 was approved to provide apprentices and journey 

workers 30 credits towards an HCCC Associate in Technical Studies degree. The NJ 

PLACE program, titled “Learn and Earn,” began in spring 2022 with 30 students 

enrolled.  Students register for six credits each semester and complete the degree in 

five semesters. A new concentration in Construction has been proposed to address 

employer skill needs for the Local 825 students.  Student tuition is paid by the grant 

(50%) and the Operating Engineers Local 825 (50%). The Operating Engineers also pay 

for students’ books. HCCC’s Student Success Coach communicates regularly with 

students to provide support and resources in order to ensure successful outcomes.  

 

Participated in a signing ceremony and celebration at Local 825’s training facility in 

Middlesex County during National Apprenticeship Week in November 2021. The 

ceremony was attended by New Jersey Commissioner of Labor and Workforce 

Development Robert Asaro-Angelo, International Union of Operating Engineers Local 

825 Business Manager Greg Lalevee, New Jersey Council of County Colleges President 

Aaron Fichtner, and others. 

 

• Supported staff in the Division 

of Continuing Education and 

Workforce Development 

(CEWD) in their completion 

and submission of 17 grant 

proposals during 2021-22. 

CEWD was awarded 12 of the 

13 grants that have been 

issued to date for total grant 

funding of $1.6 million. 

Another $5.1 million in grant 

proposals are pending with 

award announcements anticipated over the next several months. The funding 

awarded in 2021-22 is added to the funding that continues to be drawn down from 

grant awards in previous years.  Of special note are the number of applications, 

diversity of funders including county, state, federal, and private foundations, and the 

diversity of partnerships, all of which have grown over the past several years. 
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• Supported HCCC’s participation in the grant-funded Association of Community College 

Trustees (ACCT) and Education Strategy Group (ESG) Noncredit and Credit Alignment 

Lab (NCAL). This nationally competitive initiative is focused on aligning credit and non-

credit curricula. HCCC is one of 14 colleges throughout the United States that were 

selected to participate.   

 

• Supported Dr. Heather DeVries, Lori Margolin, Dr. Burl Yearwood, and Grants Officer 

Sean Kerwick in their successful application for a $100,000 grant through the American 

Association of Community Colleges (AACC) Metallica Scholars Initiative.  Funded by 

the All Within My Hands (AWMH) Foundation, the funding will be used for welding 

training and certification for reentry students. HCCC is one of ten community colleges 

nationwide chosen to receive this funding. 

 

• Led and supported Vice President for Advancement and Communications Nicole 

Johnson, the HCCC Foundation, Dean Ara Karakashian, and Culinary Arts Institute 

faculty, staff, and students in the offering of the 24th HCCC Foundation Gala in 

December 2021. This year’s event was dedicated to our HCCC Heroes throughout the 

pandemic and beyond. Over $200,000 was raised for scholarships at this spectacular 

event. 

 

• Supported Lori Margolin and her colleagues in their launch and successful completion  

of major milestones in an $850,000 grant awarded to HCCC by JPMorgan Chase. The 

grant-funded program was developed to address the systemic challenges of the 

pandemic. Grant accomplishments include the launch of Single Stop, a one-stop off-

ramp out of poverty that supports families in meeting basic needs; personal, one-on-

one financial counseling for students; alumni services with individual and group career 

development workshops and placement services including HCCC Alumni Connect, a 

platform for alumni that has engaged hundreds of HCCC students to date. In addition, 

health care training in four occupations was completed: Certified Nurse Aide, Patient 

Care Technician, Pharmacy Technician, and Hemodialysis Technician. During the past 

year, 128 students were trained through these programs, and 77% were placed in 

employment earning an average of nearly $20 per hour with a 100% retention rate in 

the first 90 days. 
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• Supported HCCC Foundation Art Collection Curator, Dr. Andrea Siegel, and other 

colleagues and friends in significant growth of gifts to the collection. During 2021-22, 

the Foundation received 341 donations of fine art, one of the largest donation groups 

in HCCC history. Many of these works will be installed in the new HCCC Tower. The 

Foundation also received more than 330 art books and brochures, miscellaneous items 

including 118 Playbills for the permanent theatre exhibit, and others. 

 

• Supported a myriad of special events during the past year, several of which recorded 

significant increases in gifts and revenue. These included the 2021 Foundation Golf 

Outing; Gala 2021 that raised $200,000 for scholarships; the Fall 2021 and Spring 2022 

Foundation Subscription Dining Series; the 2022 Grad Salute sponsored by Lakeland 

Bank, representing the first time this pre-Commencement program has received 

corporate sponsorship; and others. Net revenue from the July 2022 Foundation Golf 

Outing is expected to be at least three times that of last year’s outing, with the 

addition of students in foursomes and a student golf clinic supported with corporate 

funding. 

 

• Supported the development of IT infrastructure required to achieve future fundraising 

and marketing goals. Examples include the development of a new employee 

contribution Smartsheet process; evaluation of a new email marketing platform; 

continued development and expansion of the new website including press releases, 

Homepage video, and testimonials; enhanced digital quality, accessibility, and search 

engine optimization metrics, and others. 
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